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1 Purpose of the concept

Solution planning, also known as concep-
tualisation, is a solution-based approach to 
operational development. It is a method for 
describing the solution to a problem, chal-
lenge or objective; in other words, a de-
scription of how the desired impact will be 
achieved, including the estimated ramifica-
tions for operations, the organisation, and 
possibly also training and collaborative ca-
pacity. 

The maritime safety exercise concept is a 
guide to organising maritime exercises. Thus 
this guide is dealing only with the safety 
component of maritime safety and security, 
meaning maritime search and rescue (SAR) 
and marine envronment response (MER). 
This guide is aimed at the persons respon-
sible for the planning, practical organisation 
and evaluation of SAR and MER exercises in 
whole or in part. In addition, the concept de-
scribes the long-term planning of exercise 
operations.

This concept, developed within the OIL-
SAREX project, is based on observations of 
maritime exercises, the practices applied in 
national and international collaboration, and 
general development of capabilities. Mari-
time safety exercises are an operational ac-
tivity, so the concept is a solution model for 
operational development. The aim of the 
solution model is to develop exercise oper-

ations and thus maritime safety. The struc-
ture of the concept can be used to identify 
the different components of the exercises 
and thus ensure that these are comprehen-
sively taken into account. One objective is 
to improve exercise evaluation and system-
atically collect findings from the exercises. 

Definitions
The concept applies to maritime safety ex-
ercises. These exercises aim to improve the 
performance of SAR and MER. The exercise 
concept focuses on the planning, execution 
and evaluation of exercises. 

Development of the components of the ac-
tual operational activities does not fall with-
in the concept. Thus, the exercise concept 
does not focus on the execution of SAR or 
response activities, development of equip-
ment, the command structure or the devel-
opment of command systems. 

Sources and additional information on mar-
itime exercises can be found in the follow-
ing materials:
• IAMSAR – manual vol I
• HELCOM – Response manual, Practical 

Guide for response Exercises
• SÖKÖ II – manual; marine oil spill excer-

cise plan
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2 Solution model for developing   
 exercise operations

The purpose of this guide to the maritime 
safety exercise operations concept is to de-
velop identified processes and to map out 
the needed changes, to link exercise oper-
ations to capability development, to clarify 
responsibilities and to harmonise operating 
practices. In addition, the concept allows 
for structuring and clarification of  exercis-
es and their evaluation, as well as taking 
into account identified triedand tested best 
practices for exercise operations. 

The concept is divided into different com-
ponents that describe the solution corre-
sponding to each component’s challenge or 
objective as well as how the desired impact 
is achieved. More specifically, the compo-
nents in this concept are the management 
of the exercise as a whole, the planning of 
the exercise, the execution of the exercise, 
and the evaluation and reporting of the ex-
ercise.

The exercise operations concept is suitable 
for use in executing running a large interna-

tional exercise. Scalability is nevertheless a 
core idea underpinning the concept, mean-
ing that the relevant components of the 
concept can be used to support the execut-
ing running of the exercise in accordance 
with its scale and type. The size classes in 
which it is appropriate to use the principles 
of this concept are defined in more detail 
in Section 4: Classification of exercises. For 
the evaluation, however, it is important to 
take into account the implementation of the 
basic principles of the concept. This means 
evaluating the exercise according to the dif-
ferent development areas and/or in small-
er exercises filling in the appendix “Exercise 
report summary” as a minimum require-
ment. For larger exercises, this summary 
serves as the cover page for the exercise 
report. 

In addition to the above, this exercise con-
cept can also be used, where applicable, in 
the evaluation and analysis of exercises or-
ganised by other organisations.
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3 Managing exercise operations

3.1 Exercise needs
Exercise needs must cover normal opera-
tional activities, large-scale maritime disas-
ters, and the nationally identified functions 
and operating models identified as areas 
for development for SAR. In addition, ex-
ercise needs should give consideration to 
non-daily activities and to new threats, risks 
and disruptions such as long-term hazard-
ous and noxious substances (HNS) or oil 
spill response operations.  

The following questions can also be used 
when considering exercise needs: 

 – What issues emerged in the previous 
exercise? What has been developed?

 – Have new systems, equipment and 
operating procedures operating mod-
els been introduced?

 – Are the roles clear for SAR and MER?
 – In what situations is it challenging to 

carry out the required tasks?
 – Which functions are particularly chal-

lenging or particularly vulnerable?

Storing Maintenanceand updating of 
exercise data based on international 
agreements 

International agreements, both on SAR and 
on MER, include certain obligations relating 
to the organising organisation of exercises. 

The section on contracts should contain at 
least the contract information, related (exer-
cise)manuals, etc, the overall objective for 
the exercise, other objectives or sub-exercis-
es, the exercise cycle and the countries re-
sponsible, the types of exercises, the target 
groups/participants, costs, side events, plan-
ning practices (meetings, document tem-
plates), contact information or the informa-
tion management tools/methods to be used, 
and the evaluation and reporting practic-
es. In addition, the information should also 
include matters related to the exercise op-
erations from the previous meetings of the 
aforementioned forum or cooperation net-
work, as well as the most relevant lessons 
identified from previous exercises. 

The figure shows the basic process for exercise operations as a whole; it is divided into the 
exercise phase – planning, execution and evaluation. Evaluation phase – evaluation and les-
sons identified. Processing phase – lessons learned and exercise needs.

EXERCISE PHASE

Planning

ExecutionEvaluation
EVALUATION 
PHASE

Lessons 
identified

PROCESSING 
PHASE

Exercise needsLessons 
learned
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Prioritizing exercises  
and exercise needs 
The longer-term exercise plan can be con-
structed in such a way that separate and 
different types of exercises are used to 
practice individual competence areas and 
competence sub-objectives which are all 
nevertheless related to a specific, agreed 
exercise theme. For example, if the priori-
tised exercise theme for a given year or pe-
riod were to be HNS response, the exercise 
cycle for that year could consist of a ta-
ble-top mapexercise and unit-specific exer-
cises, then culminate with a full-scale exer-
cise involving different exercises types and 
target groups.

3.2 Stakeholder situation   
 picture
Stakeholders desire for exercise planning 
to also be an inclusive activity. This ensures 
common overall objectives and motivation 
for exercises. Joint planning takes place by 
examining the planning practices of differ-

ent organisations, sharing good practices 
and striving for uniformity in planning pro-
cesses. It is important to identify possible 
stakeholder participation in exercises and 
exercise planning already in the early phas-
es of planning, where possible as part of 
annual-level planning.

In order to find joint times for exercises, dia-
logue must be maintained between collab-
orative partners (incl. shipping companies); 
in this matter also, longer-term planning and 
a wide perspective can bring better long-
term results. 

Joint planning of major international exer-
cises must take into account the obligations 
set by agreements, any applicable planning 
processes, the positions of the Contracting 
Parties and commonly agreed and estab-
lished practices. Regarding the practical ar-
rangements, virtual meeting options, such 
as video conferences, must also be taken 
into account. This can reduce the organis-
er’s workload and lower the threshold for 
participation.
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4 Classification of exercises

Exercise level, form and type, and 
development areas
Maritime safety exercises can be divided 
into different categories as described be-
low; the type of exercise determines the 
way the exercise is carried out and is thus 
also the starting point for exercise planning. 
The exercise level determines the scope 
of the exercise and thus also serves as a 
foundation for mapping out the required re-
sources and the scope of planning work. 
Similarly, the exercise form determines the 
general content of the exercise, i.e. the ex-
ercise may involve SAR, MER or a combi-
nation of the two. Combination exercises 
include, for example, multimodal accident 
exercises and place of refuge exercises.

It is appropriate to use the planning, exe-
cution and evaluation models contained in 
this concept for exercises involving at least 
two (2) SAR units (SRU) or response units 
or for exercises of an equivalent scope. In 
smaller exercises, the main focus is on eval-
uating the exercise and identifying develop-
ment needs using the appended ‘Exercise 
report summary’.

Based on the above categorisation, the 
scalability (and content adjustments) of 
the checklists for planning, execution and 
evaluation serves as a guiding factor. The 
checklists operate on the ‘checklist princi-
ple’, meaning that the scope of the exercise 
determines the relevant and  necessary 
matters for the exercise in question. 

Selection of  
Exercise Type 

A

B

C

D

Selection of  
Exercise Level 

1

2

3

Selection of  
Exercise Form

SAR

MER

COMB
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4.1 Exercise types 

A Table top or simulator exercises – as-
sessing the activities and actions in a 

particular scenario. Participants discuss the 
measures required for the scenario used 
in the exercise and the necessary support 
measures. Command exercises come un-
der  this exercise type.

B Alarm exercise/command post exer-
cise – testing of areas such asmeas-

uring response time, means of communica-
tion, alarm systems, processes and contact 
information.

C Equipment exercise / functional exer-
cise (one or multiple units).

D Full-scale exercise – an operational 
exercise simulating a real event and 

practising in a real operating environment 
using the equipment appropriate to partici-
pant’s real roles. The participants in the ex-
ercise are the persons required to lead the 
situation in the scenario and carry out SAR 
and environmental response, including the 
Command Centre, experts, communication 
professionals, operational staff and select-
ed stakeholders. 

4.2 Exercise levels

1 Small exercise (local, individual and unit-
based; min.) units

2 Medium exercise  
(regional/equiv.) 

3 Major exercise  
(national, international)

A Table top or simulator exercises (TTX, SMX) – assessing the activities
 and actions in a particular scenario. (TTX, SMX)

B Alarm exercise/command post exercise (CPX)
  – testing areas such as reactive capacity and contact information

C Eequipment exercise / functional exercise

D Full-scale exercise (FSX) – simulating a real event and practising in a real 
 operating environment using the equipment appropriate to participant’s real
 roles. 

The international abbreviations for the exercise types are given after the name.

1 Small exercise 
 

2 Medium exercise 

3 Major exercise

10



4.3 Exercise forms
SAR Search and Rescue Exercise

MER  Marine Environment Response  
Exercise

COMB Multimodal Accident exercise 
(Combined) 

Recording the exercise in the system and 
searching the system with an identifier, e.g. 
D2SAR, C1MER. For these, each character 
also serves as a search term in both plan-
ning and evaluation.

4.4 development areas
The standardization of development are-
as enables the systematic collection of ob-
servations and recognised exercise needs, 
meaning that observations are collected for 
each exercise according to the same mod-
el. The development areas below are based 
on a draft for determining Integrated Border 
Management (IBM) capabilities.

1. Personnel
The development area measures the per-
sonnel’s ability, readiness and competence 
in performing the tasks assigned to them. 
The exercises can also be used to identi-
fy further and continuing exercise needs. 
Competence should be measured on mul-

tiple levels, ranging from technical compe-
tence to knowledge of the operating envi-
ronment. 

2. Technology (and infrastructure)
The development area measures the suita-
bility, availability and characteristics of the 
technology and infrastructure used and 
identifies shortcomings in order to improve 
performance and, in particular, the suitabili-
ty of the vessels, equipment and tools used 
in the task. In addition, the development 
area involves evaluation, where appropri-
ate, of vessel equipment, maintenance, re-
pair needs and diagnosis. In addition, the 
development area can be used to assess 
infrastructural availability (e.g. coast guard 
station) and equipment as well as its suita-
bility for the intended use.

3. Situational awareness
With regard to exercises, it is also essential 
to assess situational awareness and to use 
the exercises to purposefully improve it. In 
assessing situational awareness, attention 
is paid to the situational picture; situation-
al understanding; the ability to make use of 
different information sources, experts and 
stakeholders; the ability to analyse informa-
tion, to communicate it and to lead on the 
basis of it; and forming risk analyses and 
maintaining the situational picture.

4. Effectiveness of operational 
activities (impact)
Impact and operational activities refer to the 
ability to achieve the operations’ objective. 
In maritime safety, for example, impact is as-
sessed through the results of SAR (rescuing 
people in distress at sea) and MER (oil spill 
response, control of hazardous and nox-
ious substances, recovery or containment 
of harmful substances in the sea) Within this 
development area, evaluation is made of 
the tactics and tactical methods.

SAR Search and Rescue  
 Exercise

MER Marine Environmental  
 Response Exercise

COMB Multimodal Accident  
 multisectoral disaster  
 response exercise
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5. Command, control and planning
This development area examines the abili-
ty of those in command to do the following: 
promote and support the activities of mari-
time units; use different resources efficient-
ly; anticipate events; communicate both 
internally and externally; communicate ob-
jectives to operational units; plan the opera-
tion in advance; and manage it based on sit-
uational understanding. This category also 
covers matters related to interoperability.

6. Legislation and powers
This development area examines the pow-
ers or constraints conferred by legislation 
from the perspective of the successful per-
formance of the task assigned. These may 
include, for example, the transition from oil 
spill response to follow-up, cessation of op-
erations, transfer of command, investigation 
and sampling process, power to influence 
the course of a vessel and right to obtain in-
formation from other authorities. 
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5 Exercise planning

5.1 Process description

Specifications – Plans, support 
requests and invitations – 
Preparations and arrangements
The exercise operations concept includes 
a checklist for planning an exercise and an 
exercise plan template (Models for  exercise 
operations). The type and scope of the ex-
ercise determines which parts of the check-
list are relevant to use. 

The planning of full-scale exercises must 
take into account the exercise needs of all 
participants and enable participation in the 
planning process. Sufficient time must also 
be set aside so that all partnering bodies 
can make these preparations. In the case of 
larger exercises, approximately two years 
should be reserved for the planning phase.

Persons/bodies responsible

The person(s) responsible for planning are in 
principle determined by the actions and or-
ders of the body responsible for the exercise 
or entity in question. Planning is initiated by 
the appointment of the person responsible 
for the planning work. The planning phase 
also involves appointing a exercise director 
and other key roles for the exercise’s plan-
ning and execution phases. 

To support the person responsible for plan-
ning the exercises, a planning team is often 
appointed. This may be either an internal, 
national or international group consisting of 
representatives of different organisations 
or actors. In larger exercises, the functions 
of the planning team are expanded through 
joint planning meetings between several 
different actors and organisations.

Planning

Specifications
Plans, support 
requests and 

invitations
Preparations and 

arrangements

13



In larger exercises, it is essential to con-
sider the responsibility for overall exercise 
coordination. This requires defining differ-
ent planning and organisational functions 
and responsibilities at an early phase of the 
planning process.

5.2 execution of planning   
 phase
5.2.1 Definitions

Main purpose and objective of the exercise
Exercise planning can start from the set sce-
nario, although the definition of objectives 
should be the first task of exercise planning. 
The main purpose and objective for the ex-
ercise can be taken from, for example, a road 
map document, international agreement, 
or the exercise needs identified from pre-
vious exercises. The main objective guides 
the course of the exercise from the plan-
ning phase right through to post-analysis. In 
small exercises, the main objective can be 
defined in accordance with an agreed an-
nual or prioritized exercise theme. It may re-
late to areas such as maintaining and de-
veloping personnel competence, testing 
the operating model, or developing coop-
eration between organisations.

The skills to be practised may include com-
mand and control skills, decision-making, 
technical skills (use of systems, equipment 
and vessels), communication skills, prob-
lem-solving skills, information acquisition 
and utilisation, etc.

Exercise time and duration 

When planning exercises, the utilisation of 
seasonal variation must be taken into ac-
count in order to maximise opportunities 
for exercise activities. For example, it is of-
ten challenging to organise more exten-
sive maritime exercises in the summer be-
cause of the busyness of this period. The 
impact of the seasons must be considered 

and also utilised; ensuring the functionality 
of equipment in different conditions, for ex-
ample, often results in important experienc-
es and observations.

At this stage, it is also necessary to con-
sider how weather conditions may pre-
vent the exercise from being carried out at 
the planned time, creating a need to either 
postpone the exercise, move it to an alter-
nate date, or reschedule individual parts of 
the exercise within the exercise period.

The exercise objectives and the execution 
of the sub-objectives determine the dura-
tion of the exercise. The way an exercise is 
carried out also sets limits on the duration of 
the exercise – for example, a serialized exer-
cise can be suspendedinterruptedbetween 
its different sections before moving on to the 
next exercise topic or entity.

Exercise director

As a rule, exercise planning begins with the 
appointment of an exercise director who is 
responsible for the execution of the exer-
cise from planning through to evaluation. 
Command responsibility must be empha-
sised throughout the entire exercise pro-
cess, and thus the exercise commander 
director must participate and be aware of 
issues related to exercise planning and any 
related changes.

Exercise sub-objectives and learning 
objectives (new operating models, tactical 
or technical objectives)
The exercise director defines the sub-ob-
jectives of the exercise and the indicators 
for assessing whether the objectives have 
been achieved. The objectives must be 
specific, otherwise their evaluation is not 
possible. The skills to be practised may in-
clude command skills, technical skills (use 
of equipment and vessel), communication 
skills, problem-solving skills, information ac-
quisition, etc.
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The exercise scenario should be written out 
based on the selected objectives and exer-
cises. The scenario must be as realistic as 
possible and the location of the event must 
be real. Increasing the realism of exercises 
is part of ongoing development work.

Indicators for objectives and  
sub-objectives (when has the objective 
 been achieved)
The indicators are determined as part of ob-
jective setting. At the same time, this lays 
the basis for the evaluation plan. It is im-
portant to ensure that the objectives are 
set in such a way that the objectives can 
be measured in an objective manner. Par-
ticular attention should be paid to ensuring 
that lessons learned and recommendations 
for further development are easily verifiable 
and identifiable.

Planning team

A planning team is appointed for the exer-
cise. This team is responsible for the prac-
tical planning of exercise functions and for 
preparing the necessary exercise plans and 
other plans. 

The task of the planning team is to decide 
on the scope of exercise evaluation, and a 
representative of the evaluation team is in-
volved in the planning of the exercise and 
the creation of the evaluation criteria as 
part of the planning team. 

Exercise location 

The choice of the exercise location must 
take into account the impact of the season, 
time of year and weather conditions. During 
the early planning phase, provision must be 
made for possible backup areas for the ex-
ercise location. 

Scripted, free-play, or combined exercise 

When choosing the exercise method, particu-
lar attention must be paid to how the meth-
od supports the achievement of the objec-
tives set; these objectives has a significant 
impact on what method should be chosen. 
A scripted exercise proceeds according to 
a predefined plan, and any deviations from 
the expected action during the exercise are 
addressed by the exercise direction staff so 
that the planned action can be implemented.

In a free-play exercise, the situation is ini-
tiated with a scenario-based function, for 
example, after which the exercise pro-
ceeds according to the participants’ actions 
through various inputs, communications, 
etc. The exercise direction staff intervenes 
in the course of the exercise if there are 
safety-related issues or if is a danger that 
the objectives set for the exercise may not 
be achieved. 

As part of the execution of these exercis-
es, one of the exercise components can be 
practiced as a separate table-top exercise, 
which is then expanded into an operational 
exercise at a later stage.

Scenario; background, event, accident 
description, other facts

The exercise scenario is a situational de-
scription that introduces the participants to 
the exercise, specifies the problems to be 
solved in the exercise and also guides the 
problem solving process. 

Factors that shape the writing of an exercise 
scenario include the previously defined ob-
jective and purpose, the type of exercise, 
and the exercise area, level and form. The 
scenario describes the basic information of 
the event (what, where, when) and other in-
formation needed for defining the starting 
point. The scenario is further supplemented 
with situation updates as the exercise pro-
gresses. 
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5.2.2 Plans, invitations, support   
 requests, and permits

Exercise execution plan (incl. necessary 
commands/responsibilities)
The preliminary plan for executing the ex-
ercise lays the foundation for the other ex-
ercise plans. Based on this, the commands/
responsibilities related to the exercise are 
set and the objectives determined, thus en-
abling the required resources to be defined.

Utilisation of the expertise of business ex-
perts (e.g. From chemical-related indus-
tries) should be increased in SAR exercises 
and in accident situations, for example as a 
command centre resource. 

Any training that participants need for the 
exercise should be considered when draw-
ing up the preliminary exercise plan. 

Exercise plan

The essential components of the exercise 
plan include background information on the 
grounds for the exercise, a possible scenar-
io, information about the place and time of 
the exercise, and the exercise objectives and 
sub-objectives. The exercise plan also in-
cludes information on the planning, execu-
tion, evaluation and schedules for the exer-
cise. Command structure, safety plans and 
communications (including contact persons) 
can be separated into separate plans or kept 
as part of the exercise plan – depending on 
the scope of the exercise.

Safety plan 

The safety plan for the exercise can be 
drawn up as one single document, for ex-
ample by combining the safety and securi-
ty sections for the exercise. The safety plan 
must particularly give consideration to op-
erations in real hazardous situations or 
when there is otherwise a need to interrupt 
the exercise. The safety plan also involves 
drafting an evaluation of the risks associat-

ed with the exercise and making prepara-
tions for dealing with these risks. The safety 
plan must clarify that master of each par-
ticipating vessel is responsible for activi-
ties onboard. Master of each vessel is also 
responsible for organizing safety briefings 
onboard before exercise activities can be 
started.

Evaluation plan

The evaluation of the exercise must be in-
cluded as an integral part of exercise plan-
ning right from the beginning of the plan-
ning process. The evaluation plan for the 
exercise is discussed in more detail in the 
section “Exercise evaluation and reporting”.

Exercise control (exercise directing  
staff/team)

In addition to the arrangements for exer-
cise commandcontrol, the functions and re-
sources related to directing the exercise 
are also among its most important compo-
nents. This includes, for example, the team 
in charge of controling the exercise and the 
scheduled exercise plan with the actions of 
the game group also added (the ‘playbook’, 
which contains all the relevant activities and 
tasks that together enable the achievement 
of the objectives set for the exercise). The 
above also includes a plan for resources 
use and monitoring.

One of the most important tasks in exercise 
guidance is to schedule and organise the 
exercise and objective activities in such a 
way that coordination of what is happening 
now and what will happen next is sufficient-
ly clear to the exercise participants. 

The objective of exercise control is to direct 
the exercise in the desired direction in or-
der to achieve the desired objectives and 
prevent undesired events from occurring. 
Such events would include, in particular, 
hazardous situations and situations which 
would compromise the conditions for fulfill-
ing the exercise objectives.
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The role of the exercise control team  
in exercise planning

A representative of the exercise control 
team is involved in the exercise planning 
process and implements the group’s plan 
together with those responsible for plan-
ning the exercise. The end result must be 
a plan for the activities of the exercise con-
trol team that is used alongside the exercise 
plan and possibly also scheduled.

Exercise injects and timeline

The injects are information which deter-
mine how the exercise proceeds. The par-
ticipants receive the injectsinputs from the 
exercise direction staff through some com-
munication channel, which is determined 
according to the exercise type. The injects 
can be given orally or by radio, but can also 
be an email, a weather forecast, a photo, 
a call, a news article, a social media post, 
a physical finding, a file, or any other thing 
that describes the events of the scenario as 
realistically as possible.

In practice, the inject is an information pack-
age that informs the participants about a 
scenario-based event or updates them on 
the situation. You can use a table to list your 
inputs so that they can be easily arranged 
in chronological order. This table can then 
be used to track the progress of the game. 
Injects should be arranged hierarchilly so 
that the inputs associated with one event 
are collected under the same heading. This 
clarifies the planning of the exercise and 
helps in discerning the pattern of events. 

The injects are prepared and the game 
group/centre follow the inject table through-
out the exercise, sending the inject messag-
es a certain time after the exercise starts 
or in response to a particular action. The 
course of the exercise should not be too 
precisely scheduled by the clock, but in-
stead in relation to the exercise start time 
(e.g +1 hour from the start, +2 hours, etc.)

Exercise distressed vessel, exercise 
role player  and exercise equipment 
requirements (incl. vehicles)
It is important assess the requirements 
for role players acting as passengers etc. 
equipment and vessels. In addition to these, 
the equipment and units needed (aircraft 
and surface aircraft) for the role players and 
exercise steering must be taken into ac-
count. Any internal support requests for the 
resources needed for the role players must 
also be made in good time. The availability 
of the role players must be verified and the 
related tasks coordinated with, for example, 
voluntary actors.

Content and tasks of the playbook used  
by the exercise control teamg roles of  
the exrcise control team members
The essential task of the playbook is to sup-
port the framework within which the exer-
cise objectives can be achieved. This in-
volves giving consideration to timetables, 
exercise safety, and predefined thresholds 
for intervention and guidance when steer-
ing the course of the game. The roles and 
responsibilities of the members of these 
groups must be clear, and the functions 
and tasks must be updated in joint planning 
meetings.

Other guidance plans required

The necessary background descriptions 
(e.g. prevailing weather conditions – exer-
cise weather or other information used in 
the exercise) must be prepared as part of 
the exercise planning phase and in line with 
the planned scenario or the prerequisites 
for achieving the objectives of the exercise.

Moderator

The role of the moderator (the instructor for 
the exercise) is particularly important in ta-
ble-top and simulator exercises. In opera-
tional exercises, this task is most commonly 
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performed by the exercise control team or, 
in smaller exercises, by the exercise com-
mander.

Other authorisations – instructing 
participants to obtain authorisation

State vessels of foreign states (in addition 
to warships, these include coast guard ves-
sels, icebreakers, state training ships, etc.) 
and state aircraft require permission to en-
ter Finland. Also, when a foreign state agen-
cy or institution leases or otherwise obtains 
a vessel/aircraft listed in the civil register for 
their own use, such use is, as a rule, also 
subject to authorisation. 

The need for, and arrangements for, au-
thorisations relating to photography, RPAS, 
access, etc. must be dealt with well in ad-
vance of the exercise.

Cost estimation and cost allocation

Budgeting is part of exercise planning. The 
costs mainly consist of working hours and 
travel costs. In particular, working hours are 
spent on planning, preparing the exercise 
and actual participation in the exercise. Al-
locations for the exercise budget should be 
taken into account in operational and eco-
nomic planning. When budgeting for ex-
ercises, the preparation for costs incurred 
must be sufficiently long-term – this must 
also be taken into account in long-term 
planning.

Separate cost estimates should be made es-
pecially for the level three exercises speci-
fied in this manual  – the large-scale and/
or international exercises – as well as ex-
ercises that use simulators, external servic-
es such as training equipments and vessels, 
a communication or training platform, or a 
objective platform/group that incurs costs. 
For some larger international exercises, the 
use of external funding should be consid-

ered, and cost estimates for these exercis-
es should make use of data from previous 
exercises. Budgeting must leave space for 
unexpected cost items, but it is possible to 
identify in advance costs in areas such as 
objective group activities, pilotage, catering 
and other maintenance, berths, equipment 
and vessel rentals, side seminars and relat-
ed catering, and electricity and waste man-
agement. The costs also depend to a large 
extent on what services the host country 
provides to participants in international ex-
ercises.  

Communication arrangements

With regard to exercise communications, 
the communication plan – which is either a 
separate plan or a part of the exercise plan 
– must indicate the communication tools, 
channels and groups. Backup channels and 
equipment must also be arranged in good 
time and recorded in the plan.

5.2.3 Preparation and arrangements 

Participants and roles

The exercise invitation, exercise plan or oth-
er exercise document must state the objec-
tives of the exercise and the participants. In 
this respect, the participant roles and units 
objectives must also be taken into account.

Port services and berths

The reservation of berths and any require-
ments for port services for ships, together 
with the costs of these, should be clarified 
and arranged in good time, especially in the 
case of larger exercises in which public port 
services will be used. For aircraft, it is im-
portant to establish in good time matters 
such as which airport will be used, when it is 
open, parking arrangements, and how the 
crew will access the aircraft.
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Pilotage and possible exceptional permits

If pilotage is required for the exercise, it 
must be ordered from the area’s pilotage 
service. The cost of pilotage should be tak-
en into account in the exercise budget. 

Maintenance and procurements

• Contact person
• Budgeting and funding arrangements
• Meals and catering, incl. objective group, 

vessels
• Leased equipment (vehicles, toilets, 

fences etc.)
• Purchasing services and acquisitions
• Waste management

Possible observers and invited  
guests/visitors

The task of the exercise observers is to re-
cord their observations of the defined ex-
ercise components. In addition, observers’ 
development proposals and detected safe-
ty deficiencies or dangerous incidents are 
collected and compiled.

e.g. 
• Decision-making at different stages of 

the operation 
• Technical game changes 
• Task prioritization
• Functionality of the equipment and ves-

sels for performing a particular task

Vessels Transport and other equipment

An assessmentevaluationmust be made of 
what transport equipment is needed for the 
exercise. If necessary, arrangements must 
be made, for example, for rental cars and 
boats for the objective grouprole players 
and transport for evaluators and the me-
dia. In terms of small-scale equipment, this 
could include radios, maps, and other ma-
terials. Any needs for rental equipment and 
vessels must also be clarified.

Exercise program (practical information)

Particularly in the case of larger internation-
al exercises, the exercise program contains 
essential information about the exercise 
area, the harbour locations, the exercise 
schedules, the observer programs, etc.

Exercise invitation, international support 
requests

• Matters to be communicated to partici-
pants

• Operating models to be used
• General instructions for the exercise

Reservations of meeting rooms and 
accommodation, with consideration for 
premise safety
Time and resources are needed for survey-
ing and arranging suitable premises for the 
exercise activities, including the briefing 
meeting for participants, debriefing after 
the exercise, meals and support functions 
during the exercise (command, communica-
tion, maintenance, evaluation). In the same 
way, accommodation must be booked in 
good time at hotels or other places of ac-
commodation. All activities that use such 
premises must give consideration to their 
security and any factors that would influ-
ence this.

Public information

• Main message and support messages
• Timing and scheduling of communica-

tions
• Required resources
• Target groups
• Communication channels to be used
• Media program and media invitation
• Live tracking / social media
• Recording and authorisations (video, 

photo)
• Internal communications
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Registration of participants and 
application for access permits

Arrangements for the planning phase must 
take into account monitoring of participant 
numbers and, in the case of evaluators, reg-
istration for the exercise in relation to fa-
cilities, vehicles etc. The exercise invita-
tion must indicate any deadline for signing 
up for the exercise, and on this basis appli-
cations are then made for any needed ac-
cess permits. It is also important to clarify 
the process for registering exercise partici-
pants during the execution phase.
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5.3 Exercise planning checklist
1. Define the starting points for the exercise

2. Determine the exercise objectives

3. Invite the planning team

4. Prepare the command for exercise planning and name the exercise

5. Specify the reasons for the exercise and the exercise participants

6. Name the moderator and/or person responsible for the exercise process

7. Specify the exercise directing team, the exercise objective personnel, the objective 
group and the equipment and vessels that these require.

8. Order any necessary port services and other services

9. Specify the evaluators and observers

10. Make a cost estimate and determine cost allocation

11. Specify the exercise inputs, tasks and roles for the game group

12. Plan the course of the exercise as a whole and make the separate plans involved

13. Book premises and accommodations

14. Reserve maps and other required materials/supplies 

15. Order maintenance services, rental equipment and any catering-related items

16. Plan the communication flow for the exercise

17. External communications and their coordination

18. Carry out participant registration and apply for any needed access permits
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Exercise

Preparation
phase

Initiation and
maintenance Closing

6 Exercise execution

6.1 Process description

Preparation phase, Executing and 
maintaining the exercis, Ennding phase
During the execution phase, the exercise is 
initiated, maintained and then ended. 

Persons/bodies responsible

The main responsibility for the practical ex-
ecution of the exercise lies with the exercise 
director. The director is assisted in the exe-
cution of the exercise by the exercise con-
trol team as well as other support organisa-
tions required for the exercise. The persons 
involved in planning and leading the exer-
cise are not, as a rule, persons that take part 
in the operational phase of the exercise, but 
serve instead in exercise management, in 
the exercise control organization and in oth-
er tasks related to the guidance and execu-
tion of the exercise.

6.2 Exercise execution
Exercise execution can be divided into 
three phases. These phases are the prepa-
ration phase, the maintenance phase and 
the ending phase.

6.2.1 Exercise preparation phase

Participant briefing for the exercise and 
exercise roles 

Preparations for the exercise must involve 
providing participants with information 
about the exercise objectives and plans. 
This can be done, for example, by sending 
out the exercise plan well in advance. The 
plan and its appendices must describe the 
roles of the exercise participants/units, and 
these are further clarified later if needed. 
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It is the responsibility of the exercise com-
mander to brief all participants on the exer-
cise. This briefing must cover the objectives 
of the exercise, the participants and roles, 
communication procedures, and safety mat-
ters. This briefing / introductory talk for the 
participants provided by the exercise com-
mander restates the essential elements of 
the exercise in a joint event where all are 
present. The exercise commander shall em-
phasize that master of each participating 
vessel is responsible for safety onboard 
and arrangement of necessary safety brief-
ings prior to starting any activities onboard 
participating assets. If necessary, the partic-
ipants are trained and given guidance for 
their tasks before the exercise begins. 

Consideration must also be given to train-
ing and guidance needed for the tasks of 
the objective group, as well as the safe-
ty of the group members during the exer-
cise. Particular attention should be paid to 
areas such as safe practices for helicopter 
hoist operations and any guidance needed 
for this.

Briefing of evaluators

The evaluators of the exercise must have 
a clear understanding of the purpose and 
procedures for the evaluation and any sep-
arate system that will be used for the evalu-
ation.  These are part of the exercise evalua-
tion plan, on the basis of which it is possible 
to assess the achievement of the exercise 
objectives and to observe the actions of the 
exercise participants.

6.2.2 Exercise execution and   
maintenance

Exercise execution

Taking command of the exercise requires 
clear starting information about the initia-
tion of the exercise. In addition to the infor-
mation given in advance in the plans and 
the initial briefing, this also includes a clear 

notification of the start of the exercise in the 
exercise situation itself (e.g. an alert mes-
sage from the Maritime Rescue Coordina-
tion Centre). In this context, the participants 
must have a clear understanding of matters 
such as the organisation of the exercise and 
command relationships.

Notifications and alerts

Reports made during the exercise must be 
based on the exercise plan and take into ac-
count matters contained in the safety plan, 
such as how to act if the exercise has to be 
stopped.

Exercise tasks and inputs  
(drift calculation, weather data, radar 
images, passenger lists, shipowner data, 
substance data)
Exercise command works in cooperation 
with the directing team in such a way that 
the activities enable the realisation of the 
exercise objectives. The inputs include, for 
example, drift calculation, weather data, 
radar images, passenger lists, substance 
data, etc., in accordance with the exercise 
format and method of execution.

When selecting the accident site command-
ers/persons-in-charge based on the exer-
cise plan, the actual resources available for 
the tasks must be taken into account.

Exercise resources, additional resources 
(reinforcement)

It is essential for the effective running of the 
exercise to take into account, in coopera-
tion with the exercise control team, the op-
eration and use of resources that may arrive 
later in the exercise.

Maintaining the event log

The actions taken and the decision-making 
criteria used can be recorded in the situa-
tion and event log.
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Instructions for procedures 

Use of procedures and operating models 
must be in accordance with the exercise 
plan and their use must be mutually agreed 
upon. 

Essential functions related to internal 
communication during the exercise

Communication of information, situation re-
ports, etc.
• Monitoring the number of persons to be 

rescued/evacuated
• Monitoring quantities of recovered sub-

stances 
• Transmitting visual images and video 

Tracking and recording the exercise

The exercise should be monitored as a 
whole and, where needed, steered by the 
exercise command and the exercise control 
team so as to ensure that the exercise ob-
jectives can be realised.

Suspending the exercise

An essential part of maintaining the exer-
cise is continuous situational awareness of 
the course of the exercise and the possibili-
ty of acchieve the planned activities. If nec-
essary, the exercise must be stopped, such 
as in the event of a dangerous situation, 
changes in external conditions which mean 
that the exercise cannot be continued, or 
some other critical factor that emerges ei-
ther before the exercise or during its exe-
cution.

Execution and monitoring of the external 
communications plan 

Visits by media representatives (pro-
gramme, host, location, transport, possible 
catering) should also be taken into account 
as part of the objectives of the exercise 
communications or communications plan.

Administration and hosting for observers

The activities of the observers invited to the 
exercise must be clearly coordinated (re-
sponsible persons appointed) and it must 
be ensured that the evaluators have an 
real opportunity to monitor the exercise ac-
tivities. If it is not possible to get sufficient-
ly close to the exercise site, consideration 
must be given to the option of transmitting 
live video to the evaluators from the exer-
cise site.

6.2.3 Ending the exercise

Notifying units of their release

All participants in the exercise must be no-
tified of the end of the exercise using the 
agreed means of communication, in ac-
cordance with the exercise plan or other in-
structions for the exercise. As part of this, 
it must be stated if the participants/vessels 
can leave the exercise and what the place 
and time will be for any debriefing that will 
take place. Remember to inform all partici-
pants, even if they have not participated in 
the exercise on site but only from their own 
premises.

Immediate exercise feedback (Hot Wash Up) 
and debriefing

After the end of the exercise, the partici-
pants are often asked to provide immediate 
feedback on the exercise in a shared space 
or online environment. This includes their 
first impressions and experiences of the ex-
ercise or their part of the exercise. The tim-
ing of the actual debriefing session is often 
already indicated in the exercise plan. 

Collection of participant feedback

Instructions for collecting feedback from 
the participants are often provided in the 
exercise plan, and the exercise evaluation 
group is responsible for collecting this feed-
back. 
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Required maintenance and repairs

The participating units are asked about any 
personal injuries or damage to equipment 
and vessels that may have occurred during 
the exercise; these must be recorded for 
possible further measures.

Returning rented equipment and vessels

Leased and/or loaned equipment and ves-
sels must be collected, serviced and re-
turned according to the instructions provid-
ed, then this must be reported to the person 
responsible or exercise command.
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6.3 Checklist for exercise execution
1. Brief participant on the exercise and their own role (objectives, safety) 
2. Brief the evaluators 
3. Train the objective group (e.g. winching) 
4. Start the exercise
5. Notify/alert units
6. Issue the tasks for the exercise (game group)
7. Give the inputs (drift calculations, weather data, radar images, passenger lists, shipping 

company data, substance data)
8. Call in the (additional) resources for the game (reinforcements)
9. Maintain the event log 
10. Provide operational instructions
11. Monitor the number of rescued/evacuated
12. Monitor the amount of substance collected
13. Communicate image and video material 
14. Carry out external communications as planned and monitor this process 
15. Monitor and record the exercise 
16. Host media representatives (Programme, host, venue, transportation, catering)
17. Manage and host evaluators
18. Notify participants of the close of the exercise – also any remote participants
19. Notify units when they are released from the exercise
20. Give units feedback on their own actions
21. Indicate how participant feedback will be collected (provide forms or send a link to the 

feedback questionnaire)
22. Have the necessary maintenance and repairs carried out
23. Return rented equipment and vessels
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7 Exercise evaluation  
 and reporting

7.1 Process description

Exercises are a tool for developing oper-
ations. The development of competence, 
performance or the actual exercise activi-
ties requires effective evaluation. Using the 
results of the evaluation, it is possible to de-
termine the success or development of dif-
ferent areas of competence such as deci-
sion-making or command as well as new 
operating models and training needs and 
the number of exercises or repetition of ex-
ercises. 

Responsible persons / bodies

To support the person responsible for as-
sessing the exercise, an evaluation group is 
often appointed. This may be either an in-
ternal, national or international group con-
sisting of representatives of different organ-
isations or actors.

7.2 Evaluation 
The exercises themselves should be eval-
uated. When doing so, the key question is 
whether the exercise succeeds in develop-
ing and creating the conditions for devel-
oping performance and capabilities. In the 
same way, the evaluation can also be eval-
uated. 

The evaluation of the exercise and the col-
lection of feedback should be systematic. 
Similar exercises should be evaluated in the 
same way, making it possible to compare 
the results. The results should be stored in 
the same common system as the exercise 
plan and other documents. A common stor-
age location also contributes to the forma-
tion of a uniform exercise culture. 

Main purpose and objective  
of the exercise

Exercise sub-objectives
Exercise learning objectives

Assessment objective  
and purpose

Indicators Evaluation  
questions

Classification into objective 
and development areas:
• Personnel
• Technology and infrastructure
• Situational awareness
• Operational effectiveness
• Command
• Legislation and competences
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However, the evaluation process should be 
as light as possible. As a rule, it is important 
to ensure that comments and development 
proposals are collected from the planning 
phase onwards. The participants’ feedback 
and comments, as well as the feedback giv-
en to the participants, should be reviewed 
immediately after the exercise. In addition, 
an online feedback questionnaire can be 
prepared with standard questions and then 
sent to participants after the exercise.  

The exercise operations concept includes 
a checklist of models used to evaluate the 
exercise and support the evaluation (mod-
els related to exercise activities). The parts 
of the checklist to be used depend on the 
type and scope of the exercise. 

7.3 Evaluation  
 implementation
The process of evaluating and reporting on 
the exercise is described in the following 
steps. Depending on the type and size of 
exercise, only the necessary parts of these 
need be carried out. However, for all mari-
time safety exercises, the objective and pur-
pose of the evaluation should be consid-
ered and the observations made should be 
recorded. 

External observers should be used as eval-
uators, where possible, so that there are 
no role-less participants in the exercise 
and participation is thus meaningful for 
everyone. The external observers can as-
sess areas such as communication or de-
cision-making, thus avoiding the need for 
any extensive orientation on SAR or MER 
processes. In this respect also, feedback 
should be collected in summary form, using 
for example a simplified FIR form (First Im-
pression Report)

7.3.1 Objective and purpose  
 of the evaluation
The exercise evaluation should be planned 
in conjunction with the setting of other ob-
jectives. The definition of the exercise ob-
jectives, the indicators for these, and the 
obtainment of these indicators are all intrin-
sically linked. 

The objective and purpose of exercise eval-
uation may include the following:

 – how the specific functions of the exercise 
were performed (result: what is the lev-
el of competence, level of development, 
continuity management)
• command and control skills
• planning structure and command
• decision-making
• rescue and response operations (e.g. 

search or emergency towing) 
• coordinating and cooperation group 

team work
• use of outside expertise, such as a haz-

ardous and noxious substances expert
 – the use of a particular operating model 

or technical tool in the exercise (result: 
how well the operating model or techni-
cal tool suits the activities, how it should 
be developed)
• ChemSAR operating model
• Vessel Triage method
• a rescue or response tool 
• command system
• incident communication process

 – how the exercise (planning, execution, 
evaluation) succeeded in developing or 
creating the conditions for developing 
the activities being practised (result: how 
the exercises or process should be de-
veloped)
• planning structure and command
• coordination 
• resourcing
• support services

In exercise operations that develop mari-
time safety, the factors that develop per-
formance can be identified and organised 
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within the framework of the above-men-
tioned objective and development areas. 

Objective setting becomes more concrete 
when a clear and concrete objective is iden-
tified for each component. Setting of objec-
tives must be done in a way that takes into ac-
count the nature and purpose of the exercise. 
Some categories may be omitted; for exam-
ple, it is not necessary to practice command 
skills in equipment and vessel exercises.

Goal-oriented exercises also facilitate effec-
tive evaluation. A separate indicator must 
be set for each objective and for each of 
the six areas and for each objective. In this 
way, the evaluation of the objective is car-
ried out by identifying clear matching pairs.  

7.3.2 Evaluation questions based  
 on the exercise objectives  
 and indicators
The evaluation can be carried out either 
with ready-made questions from the eval-
uation tool or using questions that are tai-
lored to the individual case. Below is an ex-
ample table where the evaluation questions 
are set using the objectives and indicators. 

The objectives and indicators for the exer-
cise should be drawn up using the six de-
velopment areas presented above. The de-
velopment areas enable a comprehensive 
evaluation of the exercise activities. 

EXERCISE 
OBJECTIVE

SUB- 
OBJECTIVES

INDICATORS EVALUATION  
QUESTIONS

Test and evalu-
ate the ChemSAR 
 operating model 

The operating model 
is regularly used in 
pro-cedures

Test decision 
making that is 
based on the 
operating model

Action options are 
discussed and ana-
lysed, risks and 
threats considered

Was the decision-making process 
clear?
Were there any prob-lems in the 
decision-making process? If so, 
what?
Were the different action options 
dis-cussed?
Was the ChemSAR operating 
model used to support decision-
making?
Were there any prob-lems with 
the inter-pretation/use of the 
operating model?

Test cooperation Command responsi-
bil-ity is clear
The division of tasks 
within the group is 
clear
Actors understand 
their roles
External experts are 
used

Was the command responsibility 
clear and clearly communi-cated?
Were there any co-operation 
issues?
How would you assess the flow 
of infor-mation?
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7.3.3 Evaluation team
The number of evaluators, or the use of a 
possible evaluation team, depends on the 
scope of the exercise. In a small exercise, 
the evaluation can be carried out by the ex-
ercise planner or a specifically designated 
person external to the exercise activities. In 
unit exercises or similar small exercises, the 
evaluation is often carried out by the exer-
cise commander or an official specifically 
assigned to the task. 

Large exercises, however, must have their 
own evaluation team. It is also recommend-
ed that an evaluation team be set up for 
medium-sized exercises. The leader of the 
evaluation team must be present in the ear-
ly stages of the exercise planning. The tasks 
of the evaluation group include: 

 – Clarification of the objectives and pur-
pose of the evaluation;

 – Drafting/selection of evaluation ques-
tions;

 – Data collection
 – Analysis of collected data
 – Ensuring that the evaluation meets its 

purpose
 – Ensuring the results are reported

An international evaluation group is usually 
put together for large international exercis-
es, and either a manual or contract-based 
forms and methodologies must be used for 
the evaluation.

Roles and placement of evaluators

As part of evaluation planning, it should be 
defined where, how and what each evalu-
ator is to evaluate. The evaluator must be 
briefed on the area to be assessed and be 
aware of the objectives of the evaluation for 
the exercise and/or activity in question. As 
a rule, one person per participating unit or 
function is sufficient. 

Briefing of evaluators for the exercise  
and evaluation

As part of the briefing, either the exercise 
commander or the evaluation team briefs 
the evaluators on the exercise, ensuring 
that they know in advance the purpose of 
the exercise, the scenario, the exercises, 
the purpose of the evaluation, the evalua-
tion system, and the questions to be used. 
It should be noted that the evaluation team 
leader must brief all the evaluators 

As part of the briefing, the participants must 
be informed about how feedback will be 
collected and how feedback will be distrib-
uted to the participants. Options for this in-
clude different forms, a link to a feedback 
survey, feedback discussions, etc.

7.3.4 Collecting data  
 about the exercise
The task of the evaluation team is to gather 
information and observations during both 
the planning and execution of the exercise.

Participants’ first impressions 

First impressions of the exercise are collect-
ed from all participants using tools such as 
a pre-prepared form or an electronic survey 
(First Impression Report) either straight af-
ter the close of the exercise or within a stat-
ed time frame. This is used to evaluate the 
achievement of the objectives from the par-
ticipants’ perspective as well as to obtain 
general feedback on the exercise.

Upon completion of the exercise compo-
nent or entire exercise, the units participat-
ing in the exercise are asked for immediate 
feedback on the exercise either at a joint 
event or via an online environment. This ini-
tial feedback is known as the ‘Hot Wash Up’. 
This event is intended to be a short, con-
versational event that covers the most im-
portant issues. It is led by the exercise com-
mander and the number of participants is 
generally limited. 
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Evaluators’ findings

The evaluation team compiles the first im-
pressions of the exercise and presents a 
preliminary review of the exercise at the fi-
nal debriefing session. A separate exercise 
evaluation report is compiled from the par-
ticipants’ exercise feedback and the eval-
uators’ observations. The exercise evalu-
ation team is also responsible for giving 
first impressions of the exercise evaluation 
through their participation in the debriefing.

Debriefing

At the end of the exercise, there is a sep-
arate debriefing session which brings to-
gether the observations made during the 
exercise and the initial evaluations of the 
exercise.

Collecting and compiling feedback

Feedback on the exercise consists of first 
impressions, summaries of debriefing ses-
sions and any feedback that may be re-
ceived/sent later. The task of the evaluation 
team is to collect and compile the above 
feedback into a coherent whole as a re-
source for the evaluation report.

7.4 Analysis and reporting
Evaluation of feedback, observations, 
actions taken and events
The evaluation is drafted based on the 
feedback collected from the exercise par-
ticipants and the observations made by the 
evaluation team members. Through the 
work of the evaluation team, a common po-
sition is formed on the realisation of the ex-
ercise objectives as well as development 
proposals and further measures. This pro-
cess seeks to identify the main observations 
and areas within or through which the ex-
ercise objectives were realised (Best Prac-
ticies) and well as those where further de-
velopment is needed (Lessons Identified).

Evaluation report

Based on the collected and analysed exer-
cise feedback, the exercise evaluation team 
compiles an exercise evaluation report. The 
evaluation report may be part of the exer-
cise report or a separate document on the 
results of the exercise.  The main points of 
the evaluation report are the exercise find-
ings (what was observed), what areas for 
development emerged, and what issues 
that do not require a great deal of effort or 
attention in the future. The evaluation re-
port is of greater use if the matters are cov-
ered in sufficient detail and clearly evaluat-
ed. This requires, however, that attention 
is paid to evaluation already in the exer-
cise planning phase. The reporting of exer-
cise findings can be supported by using a 
method which sets indicators for objective 
achievement as part of the definition of ex-
ercise objectives. This is essential for exer-
cise monitoring and for simplifying compar-
isons between exercises.
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Follow-up measures based on the exercise 
evaluation report

A key part of the evaluation process is the 
Lessons Learned. These involve thinking 
about how the identified exercise needs 
can be practiced. This means that the exer-
cise needs recorded in the system feed into 
long-term exercise planning work. Strategic 
exercise planning involves thematic exer-
cises and defining the focus areas in the ex-
ercise calendar.

• Recording main observations (incl. Best 
Practices), Lessons Identified and Les-
sons Learned

• Recording of inputs and recommenda-
tions for the development of capabilities, 
exercises or operational activities

• Recording of exercise needs (lessons 
identified) and marking identified needs 
as achieved (lessons learned)

• Implementation of measures for draft-
ing the long-term maritime safety exer-
cises plan described in section “Possible 
Lessons Learned process”, in which the 
evaluation process monitoring team reg-
ularly review the exercise needs entered 
into the system 

• In the following exercises, the exercise 
needs are practised in a objective-orient-
ed manner based on the exercise needs 
bank and the strategic guidelines

The evaluation and validation process is described below:
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7.5 Checklist for exercise evaluation
1. Define the objective and purpose of the evaluation

2. Assemble the Evaluation Team

3. Define the evaluation questions based on the exercise objectives and indicators

4. Define the role and location of each evaluator

5. Brief the evaluators on the exercise and evaluation

6. Collect data about the exercise

7. Arrange the debriefing(s)

8. Collect and save participants’ first impressions (FIR)

9. Collect and record evaluators’ observations

10. Analyse feedback, observations, actions taken, events, and other evaluation material

11. Draw up the evaluation report

12. Record in the system the main observations 

13. Record inputs and recommendations for capabilities, exercise activities or operational 
development

14. Record the exercise needs and identify the objective achieved (Lessons Identified and 
Lessons Learned)

15. The evaluation process monitoring group review the exercise needs entered into the 
system at regular intervals
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8 Models and examples  
 for exercise activities

8.1 Document templates for helping with exercise  
 organisation
• Exercixe report summary
• Exercise evaluation plan form

8.2 Examples of international exercise documents  
 (Balex Delta 2021)
• Balex 2021 Exercise Plan
• Balex 2021 Practical Information for Participants
• FIR Delta Form
• Balex Delta 2021 Evaluation Document

Above mentioned documents and examples are available on the Finnish Border Guard’s 
website raja.fi
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